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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, October 8, 2012
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Elaine Brown, Carl Cannon, Larry Williams, Marla Buchanan,  Aaron Bowman; Commissioner Richard Redick was excused;  Assistant General Counsels Paige Johnston; Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office;  Twane Duckworth, Cecilia Ford, Risk Management; Cherrise Wilks, Grants Management & Compliance;  Tom Goldsbury, Public Works; Rachel Welsh, City Council;  Mark Fernandez, Hornblower (HMS Global Maritime); Victoria Robas, Jacksonville Port Authority;  Mike Miller,  Jacksonville Transportation Authority; James Bennett, Florida Department of Transportation; Donnie Horner III, Main Ocean;  Joseph Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record; Tim Gibbons, Florida Times-Union;  Merriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant;; Ricky Anderson, ECA (Daniels);   John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:11 p.m.

The minutes for the September 24, 2012 Commission meetings were approved.

The Chair commended the Commissioners and others for helping to make the ferry operations transfer a smooth affair; he indicated that the focus now should be on making capital improvements to better  ferry service for those who use the ferry.
In Commission Members’ Updates, Commissioner Elaine Brown noted that she has not been able to schedule a meeting of the Marketing Subcommittee yet.  The Ferry Task Force recently met with Kurtis Loftus to discuss the creation of an events calendar to highlight future events that involve the ferry, events that would enliven the ferry experience such as Santa arriving by ferry, riding the ferry for free on your birthday.  She hopes to bring the events calendar idea before the Marketing Subcommittee.
Commissioner Brown noted that Commissioner Larry Williams had been elected president of the Northeast Florida Planning Council.  She also announced that a ferry boat association was going to be convening in Boston, November 5th & 6th, and felt that the Commission should be represented.
Commissioner Aaron Bowman, in his capacity as a Commissioner of the Florida Inland Navigation District (F.I.N.D.), announced that he would be hosting a FIND meeting in Jacksonville on October 15th & 16th.  The Chair suggested that he hoped that in the course of the FIND Commissioners’ visit, that they could somehow or other manage to visit the ferry.
Commissioner Marla Buchanan reported that a young student enthusiast of the ferry had recently undertaken a garage sale that raised $197.00 for the ferry’s operations.  Commissioner Buchanan hopes that at an upcoming meeting of the Commission, the Commission can formally accept the donation and officially express its gratitude to the student, Jack Gross.

The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, said that he had been contacted by the National Ferry Association to see if the Commission would like to be associated with the lobbying body.
Commissioner Larry Williams will be researching the group and its work and will report back to the Commission.

In an Update from Risk Management on Insurance, Cecelia Ford indicated that there remained pending and outstanding issues surrounding the transfer.  Issues such as the terminal liability coverage and coverage for the ferry’s facilities still had to be resolved.  Ms. Ford said that she is working closely with Chris Crouch, the Jacksonville Port Authority’s Manager of Risk Management and Safety, on risk management issues.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston updated the Commission on JEA’s claim to parcels.

Commissioner Elaine Brown and City Council Vice President Bill Gulliford had met recently with  Donald Burch, JEA, Director of Real Estate Services.  She felt that JEA is being cooperative about the status of wells and pump stations on ferry grounds.  JEA is doing a survey of its apparatus on the grounds and should have a report available by the time the Ferry Commission next meets.  Costs of moving equipment and installations are a variable.

The Commission next reviewed and updated the Task List.  Victoria Robas of JaxPort put together and is overseeing the task list of tasks that have to be met, completion dates and both JaxPort and Ferry Commission points of contact.  Items reviewed included: the Certification of Documentation; the Certification of Financial Responsibility (Paige Johnston and HMS Hornblower’s Mark Fernandez are working to complete this); security issues for the vessel and the ferry facility; Commissioners Marla Buchanan and Carl Cannon will be the Commission’s point people for security issues in the event of something that impacts the operation of the vessel; the Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, will be a spokesperson for the Commission for security issues, as well.
Mark Fernandez reported that ferry ridership has been somewhat slow – an off-season factor.  There have been non-stop telephone calls inquiring whether or not the ferry was still in operation.  Mr. Fernandez feels that public awareness on the ferry’s ongoing operation is needed.  The Chair asked Florida Times-Union reporter, Tim Gibbons, to take heed.

Capital projects such as the ferry slipwall design were discussed.  FDOT’s James Bennett advised the Commission that FDOT has contracts regarding the ferry with the Port Authority and those contracts have to remain with JaxPort, regardless of the transfer of operations to the Commission.  FDOT cannot transfer funding to another entity for the slipwall design and construction project and ferry boat rehabilitation.
It was decided that the engineering firm R S & H will be invited to attend the next scheduled Commission meeting to make a presentation and discuss the slipwall design status.  JaxPort’s Joe Miller and JTA’s Steve Arrington will be invited, as well.

The Chair asked Mr. Bennett is the ferry considered historic and, if not, can it be.  Mr. Bennett indicated that his staff had researched that issue and found that the criteria for designating the ferry historic were lacking.  Council Member Crescimbeni said that he would put the question to the Transportation Secretary and to the City’s preservation chief, Joel McEachen.

Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston asked that now that funding is available for a vessel survey, did we want to move forward with the survey.  Risk Management had previously expressed its preference to have a survey because it affected insurance coverage.  After a brief discussion, the survey matter was tabled until the next Commission meeting.
The Commission discussed, at length, the ferry ticket coupon books.  A motion to order 500 additional coupon ticket books was approved by the Commission.

The Commission discussed the merits or problems with the use of credit cards for ferry ticket payment.  That discussion will continue.

There being no further business, the Commission meeting was adjourned at 5:45 P.M.
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